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Opening Statement of Senator Thomas R. Carper 
July 12, 2012 

Crawford Nomination Hearing 
 

 
The committee will come to order. 
 
Today, we’ll be considering the nomination of Stephen Crawford to be a member of the Postal 
Service’s Board of Governors. 
   
As I know our nominee is aware, the Postal Service has been in dire financial trouble for 
some time.  This trouble will come to a head in the coming months.  The Postal Service is 
reporting record losses each quarter and hemorrhages about $25 million a day.  By the 
end of this fiscal year, it won’t have enough money to meet its health and workers’ 
compensation obligations.  By sometime in 2013, it won’t have enough money to 
continue operations at all. 

The Postal Service operates at the center of a $1 trillion mailing industry that puts as 
many as 8 million men and women to work each day.  It’s a key cog in our economy.  Its 
continued vitality is an important part of our efforts to get our economy going again.  At a 
time of so much economic uncertainty, we can’t afford to let the Postal Service collapse. 

The Senate has passed legislation that attempts to address the Postal Service’s near-term 
financial crisis and give it some of the tools it will need to address its long-term challenges.   
 
Our bill would clean up the Postal Service’s books by refunding the more than $10 billion it 
has overpaid into the Federal Employees Retirement System and setting up a less-aggressive 
schedule for funding postal retiree health obligations.   
 
A portion of the pension refund would be used to encourage about 100,000 postal employees 
to retire, an effort that could save as much as $8 billion per year. 
 
Our bill would also push the Postal Service to streamline its processing, delivery, and retail 
networks, albeit it at a more gradual pace than postal management would have liked.  These 
provisions would allow the Postal Service to achieve billions of dollars in savings while 
preserving levels of service that many customers rely on.  If these cost-cutting efforts don’t 
prove sufficient in the coming years, the Postal Service would be permitted to move forward 
with more aggressive efforts. 
 
But our bill doesn’t just focus on cuts.  It also frees the Postal Service to be more 
entrepreneurial, something I understand our nominee has been an advocate for in recent years.  
It does this in part by pushing them to find innovative ways to bring in more mail volume and 
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make the best use of the valuable system it maintains in order to deliver the mail to every 
home and business six days a week.    

 
Our bill is not perfect.  It does not solve all of the Postal Service’s problems.  But it gets 
us most of the way there.  And depending on how serious the Postmaster General and his 
team are about continuing to cut costs in a smart way and to make effective use of the 
tools we give them, it has the potential get us to our goal of financial stable – even 
thriving – Postal Service. 
 
The nominee before us today has significant academic, research, and public policy experience.  
I’m interested in learning more today about how that experience would benefit the Postal 
Service during this difficult time.  I’d also like to hear more about how Dr. Crawford’s 
background will help him if confirmed in working with the rest of the Board of Governors to 
tackle the major management challenges they face in the coming months and years. 

 


